Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 17th March 2014, at the Village Hall, Pentyrch.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard, Stuart Thomas, Brynmor Jones, Jeanette Troughton, Christine Priday, Graham Thomas, & Wynford Ellis Owen 
ALSO PRESENT:
County Cllr
Craig Williams
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Philippa Hill-John, Sara Pickard, Chris James & Clare Williams.
177
Police Matters

PC Huw Thomas was in attendance with PCSO Laura Smith and he circulated details of crimes that had occurred in the previous month.  He pointed out that the dwelling house burglary at Llys Caradog, Creigiau had resulted in a person being arrested.  He went on to advise that the speed gun was being re-calibrated at the present time and that the two recent PACT meetings had been well attended.  PC Thomas also advised that Police Surgeries were being held in the Creigiau Inn, Creigiau; the Lewis Arms, Pentyrch and the Committee Room of GYG Village Hall.  Cllr Owen queried whether there was an update on the burglary reported at Queen Charlotte Drive, Creigiau.  PC Thomas had no further information.  Cllr Stuart Thomas asked that any notes of the Creigiau PACT meeting be passed on to him, as he had been unable to attend.  He also asked PC Thomas for any Police input for the Link despite the closing date having passed.  He added that the Clerk should be copied into any submission.
The officers were thanked for their attendance and left.
178
County Council Matters
Cllr Graham Thomas referred to the fact that the trial in relation to the green bins, where the bins were emptied every four weeks during the winter months instead of every two weeks, was now coming to an end.  It was an opportune time to review the effectiveness of the measure.  He also referred to the bus services using Tynant Road, Creigiau, cautioning that he understood that if Stagecoach were prevented from using this road during the evenings, they were considering withdrawing the service from Creigiau.  He nevertheless undertook to source the answers that Cllr Stuart Thomas was seeking.
Cllr Craig Williams advised that School Lane, GYG was now open again following the fixing of the wall and a site meeting was pending.  He went on to say that he had come directly from a meeting with Cty Cllr Hinchey, in relation to the 136 bus service and the positive news was that Cllr Hinchey had agreed to suspend the service cuts for a month to look again at the funding, as no settlement had yet been made on Welsh Service grants.  It had been pointed out to Cllr Hinchey that Pentyrch and Creigiau did not have a train service and cuts to the bus service, together with the development planned by CCC, would mean that the 50:50 modal split between sustainable transport and private cars, would be impossible to achieve.  A stay of execution would allow alternatives to be examined and give everybody a chance to use the bus service at least once a week to ensure its survival.  He also advised Cllr Rosser that the GYG service which was to terminate in Whitchurch was also being looked at.
Cty Cllr Williams finished by praising the presence of the Police at GYG School which had made a huge difference to the problems with parking.

There was a general discussion about the issues raised by the County Councillors and Cllr Stuart Thomas requested that a précis of Cty Cllr Williams’ comments be forwarded on to him for inclusion in the Link.  There was also a discussion over the inability of CCC to provide a schedule of bin collections before the present one expires on 31st March.

179
Public Session

There was one member of the public present and Mr Ken Hughes, Pentyrch resident, stated that he had subscribed to the text service from CCC in relation to the correct sequence of bins to put out on a Monday and was texted on a Sunday evening to be advised what bins should be put out.  He recommended the service to all members.  He went on to praise CCC (highways) for installing ‘intelligent’ traffic lights at the weak bridge on Heol Pant y Gored, which changed when approached.
He then turned his attention to the Capital Times as he had noted on Page 5 of the March issue that the Newspaper would only be circulated by post 6 times a year, i.e. every other month and that the edition not circulated would be available online.  He also noted on Page 8 that free swimming lessons were continuing in the leisure centres which he felt was wrong in the context of the cuts to the bus services in this area.
180
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

Cllr Stuart Thomas commented that if he received the Capital Times 6 times a year that would be an improvement on the current service he was receiving.  He also believed that the free swimming lessons were a WG initiative and not part of CCC funding.

181
To receive the Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 24th February 2014.

The minutes were proposed as read by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Owen and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.

182
Matters Arising
Paragraph 172.1 
Cllr Stuart Thomas queried whether any progress had been made with the purchase of the shed.  The Clerk advised that he had looked at the web-site suggested by Cllr Stuart Thomas and was impressed with the range and costs, although no positive steps had yet been taken to compare costs or prepare the ground, as there had been more important priorities in the intervening three weeks.  Nevertheless the Clerk assured Cllr Stuart Thomas that the issue was on the ‘white board’ in the office for action.  Clerk to arrange

183
To consider the Council’s response to the LDP (Alternative Sites) and that of the NW Cardiff Group
Cllr Graham Thomas introduced this subject by pointing out that the submission date for comments on the LDP ~ Alternative Sites had been put back until 4th April.  The Clerk referred to the emails and attachments he had circulated to all Councillors on behalf of the North West Cardiff Group, in an effort to co-ordinate a response from the group, as well as prepare any response that Council wished to make regarding the LDP ~ Alternative Sites.  He pointed out that new sites had been put forward that would exacerbate the problems caused by the sites already being proposed by CCC.  In particular he advised members of the following sites that had been put forward for development:

1. Land directly to the south of the slip road off the M4 at junction 33, had been suggested as a new Blooms Garden centre, with access from Heol St y Nyll.  

2. Land to the west of Site D around Henstaff Court and to the south-west of the A.4119, Llantrisant Road, Creigiau.  

3. Land to the north of the A.4119, Llantrisant Road, between Star Lane and the old Nursery, Capel Llanilltern. 
This led to a general discussion with the Clerk being asked to submit a response to CCC reaffirming our objections to Sites C, D & E and also to the alternative sites in both our area and that of our neighbouring Community Councils, as they all impacted on the lack of infrastructure.
Cllr Graham Thomas went on to talk about the ‘Case for a New Town’ in the north-west of Cardiff as suggested by Roger Tanner of the Cardiff Civic Society, at the NWC group meeting on Friday 7th March.  He felt the proposal was a very real alternative and had the advantage of having the support of all the Communities involved.  As the PCC representative at the meeting, he had given his provisional support for the scheme pending the decision of the Council.  If the scheme was to be followed, it would ensure that development was focussed around the metro-link and in order to preserve the identity of the existing villages.  This scheme would ensure that CCC led any development, rather than it being led by developers cherry-picking the best sites.  This generated a discussion with members agreeing to support the scheme and consideration being given to how best to publicise it.  The Clerk was asked to advise Radyr & Morganstown CC of the PCCs support for the scheme as soon as possible.  Clerk to arrange
Finally a discussion occurred regarding the submission by Welsh Government to the LDP ~ Deposit Plan, which objected to the introduction of a green belt in the CCC LDP.  This submission had, apparently, been made without reference to the AMs and certainly was contrary to the responses made by Mark Drakeford AM and Kevin Brennan MP, the elected representatives for the area.  The Clerk was asked to re-affirm the PCC’s support for the green belt and its extension to exclude Sites D & E.  Clerk to arrange
184
To consider a written resolution submitted by Councillor Wynford Ellis Owen.
Cllr Owen had raised the issue of the outstanding sum owed to CCC in respect of the election cost in 2012.  Whilst CCC was not appearing to take action, the issue remained unresolved and Cllr Owen was concerned that the misdemeanours uncovered in Pembrokeshire and Carmarthen Councils, may have been replicated in CCC.  If members of the previous administration in CCC had been similarly involved in a ploy to avoid paying tax, then it was Council’s duty to enquire as to how public money was being spent.  He felt that an FOI request should be made to enquire as to how the money earned as a consequence of the election was paid over.  Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that it could be a potentially expensive task to undertake and was outside the remit of the PCC.  Cllr Owen disagreed stating, in view of the cutbacks and savings needing to be made. it was very much the PCC responsibility to uphold standards in public office, especially as we had made a collective decision not to pay over monies that were being unfairly charged and to challenge any claim through the courts if necessary.  This generated a lively discussion
The Clerk advised members that, along with his fellow Clerks, he had met with Marie Rosenthal, the new CCC (Monitoring Officer) the previous week.  He felt that she would be the person to write to in the first instance to seek assurances that this issue was now closed and would not be resurrected at any subsequent contested election.  Once that assurance had been received, it would then be pertinent to make the appropriate FOI enquiry.  Members all agreed to this course of action.  Clerk to arrange
Finally it was also agreed that Marie Rosenthal would be invited to address a future meeting of the Council especially because of her review of the Charter.  Clerk to arrange
185
Clerk’s Report
185.1

Grants
The Clerk advised members of the details of the grant applications made by Pentyrch RFC Mini & Junior, Pentyrch Bowling Club, Creigiau Duke of Edinburgh Group & Pentyrch Tennis Club.  He also advised Councillors that this was the last grant consideration of the year and that £700 remained in the budget.  If the budget was not spent entirely within the Community, then consideration should also be given to those applications received, during the course of the year, from outside the Council area.  A lively discussion was generated with Cllr Priday declaring an interest as regards the Creigiau Duke of Edinburgh Group.  Cllr Owen proposed that each applicant receive £175 grant and this was seconded by Cllr Howard.  Cllr Stuart Thomas counter-proposed that grants of £150, £75, £300 and £175 respectively be awarded.  This was seconded by Cllr Graham Thomas.  The subsequent vote was 7 in favour of the proposal by Cllr Owen with two against and thus this proposal was carried.  Clerk to arrange
185.2

Planters in Creigiau
The Clerk advised Councillors of what had been achieved in securing the planters for Creigiau and Cllrs Graham Thomas and Nicki Howard both stated that they would either arrange or personally carry out the required dead-heading, watering and weeding.  The Clerk would advise CCC (Parks) accordingly.  Cllr Stuart Thomas also asked that the CMOs keep the boundaries of the PCC woodland where it abutted Heol Creigiau clear as part of the scheme to make the area more attractive.  Clerk to arrange
185.3

Penuel Road Graveyard
The Clerk explained the proposals put forward by Terry Holmes in respect of a piece of the land at Penuel Graveyard that ran parallel with his own property.  Cllr Stuart Thomas stated that he was against any sale, rental or lease of PCC land for private use.  This point of view was challenged by other Councillors especially Cllr Troughton, who felt that the request was entirely reasonable, and Cllr Harrison, who understood why the request was being made and urged members to view the site before any decision is taken.  After much discussion the Clerk was asked to look further into the matter and instruct the solicitor to enquire as to whether the lease could be altered to accommodate the request made.  Clerk to arrange
185.4

Allotment Land in Pentyrch
The Clerk advised members of the request to house chickens on PCC-owned land at Fairmeadow, Pentyrch.  This land had been ear-marked for future use as allotments and was awaiting confirmation through the LDP before proceeding but in the mean-time could be leased to the applicant to keep his chickens on.  It was agreed that a short term lease would be drawn up which would initially be for a 12 month duration, renewable with agreement and could be cancelled by either side with one months’ notice.  It was agreed that a rental of £10 per month would be sought.  Clerk to arrange
185.5

Web-site Tenders
The Clerk explained that only two tenders had been received and that a third had acknowledged but not yet responded in full.  The Clerk was asked to email details of the two tenders received to all Councillors and to contact the third tender giving them a specific time period to respond in order that the matter could be progressed.  Clerk to arrange
186
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £4,861.68p and no receipts were recorded for February 2014.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Priday; seconded by Cllr Rosser and agreed by all.  The Clerk advised Cllr Howard of the details of the payment Forest Park & Garden.
187
Planning Applications
There were 2 planning applications to consider:

a) 14/00435/DCH ~ 8 The Terrace, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
b) 14/00318/DCH ~ Hill Cottage, Tynant Road, Creigiau.  No adverse comments.
Cllr Stuart Thomas referred to the fact that decisions had been made on applications, and specifically 14/00107/DCO before the Council had met. Members expressed their concern in relation to CCC making decisions early and asked the Clerk to relay their disquiet in relation to this practice.  The Clerk advised that he had written to the Case Officer, Mark Hancock, but had not yet received a response, and that he would pursue these concerns.  Clerk to arrange
188
Correspondence
There were no issues with correspondence.
189
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	25.2.14
	Nikki Howard
	Please can you arrange for a broken stile to be replaced? The stile is located at the far end of the footpath which links Creigiau to Groes Faen. Access is via the gate at the junction of Tynant Road and Ffordd Dinefwr, Creigiau.  
	Email to CCC (Footpaths)

	25.2.14
	Nikki Howard
	A fallen conifer appears to have knocked out the street light alongside the garden of 44 Parc Y Felin, Creigiau on the path which links Parc Castell Y Mynach and Parc Y Felin. The lamp post has ....No. 1 ...written on it..
	Email to C2C

	4.3.14
	Nikki Howard
	I believe that a request was sent to CCC requesting that they delay making a decision on planning applications pertinent to our area as a result of us delaying the Community Council meeting till last Monday. It would appear that permission was granted for all the cases before the date of our community council meeting. Is this the case please?  If so, can we ask CCC why our reasonable request for a delay was not actioned since there seems little point in us discussing the impact on the community if our voice is not going to be heard.
	Email to Mark Hancock, CCC (Development Control)

	6.3.14
	John Harrison
	I am disappointed that the press release statement we produced in relation to the reduction in bus services does not appear to have surfaced in the press.  Maybe we should ask if they received anything from us and if they did why nothing has been published?
	Email to Wales Online

	10.3.14
	Sandie Rosser
	I have been asked by a resident if it is possible to trim back a fir tree near the bus stop on Main Road, GYG, by Heol Berry playing fields. The tree in question overhangs a footpath and when it rains pedestrians get showered with water.
	Email to C2C

	17.3.14
	Chris Priday
	Residents at the bottom of Heol y Pentre, Pentyrch have had no notification from Western Power of the work being carried out at the location nor have they been warned of the potential power cuts that have occurred.  New telegraph posts have been put into the pavement, some of which are in the most inappropriate places, being either too close to boundary walls or too close to the highway.  Could you lease enquire as to why residents were not consulted by either CCC or Western Power.
	Clerk to arrange


	17.3.14
	Nikki Howard
	The street light outside 44 Parc y Felin, Creigiau and along the pathway has still not been repaired.  Could you please advise CCC?
	Clerk to arrange

	17.3.14
	Nikki Howard
	This is the time of the year when people start receiving their Community Tax bills and we will again be answering criticisms that this area is the highest for Community Tax in Cardiff.  We should tell everybody what we spend PCC money on and what we own, in terms of buildings and land, that needs to be maintained.  This could be included in the next Link for everybody’s information.
	Clerk to arrange


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 9.00 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
PAGE  
3
PCC Minutes – Mar 2014

